Dear Bob

It was a great pleasure to meet with you again at the 16 Club’s annual summer dinner. I must also add that it was a true delight to be back in Lampeter and to enjoy such excellent company and what was a really a most marvellous occasion.

 I must also thank you for your ‘short missive’ which appears on the Club website. There are many important points here and I am duly flattered that my little article in The’ Lampeter Link’ is cited as source material. However, with your indulgence, there are a couple of points I would like to make about your ‘missive’

In the first place, what inspires your forceful remarks is your deep affection for the old place. Indeed, this is so true of so many of us who consider ourselves to be truly privileged to have had the opportunity to study and be in Lampeter. This camaraderie and true feeling finds a particular focus for so many of us in The 16 Club but I also equally appreciate that it inspires the Lampeter Society membership as a whole. We, of these true sentiments, also want to see the old place prospering and going forward so that the new generations of young men and women can enjoy the true advantages of a Lampeter education.  The fact that they are being sold short on these high ideals obviously fuels your frustration and it could be said that your missive is a little too severe in its many criticisms.

On the positive side it must be remembered that Lampeter survives and lives on in a very difficult age. Despite some reservations, I would still recommend it as a unique and special place with the distinct advantages of a small, rural campus. Personally, I am pleased to know that the theology and religious studies departments are prospering, as indeed are some other departments. At the 16 Club Dinner I was fortunate enough to meet with a small group of young men who are planning careers in the priesthood. I found them to be delightful company and what was more interesting was that they all shared that deep affection for Lampeter which is, in so many cases, the distinctive hallmark of the Lampeter person.

However, where I share many of your feelings of frustration is in Lampeter’s failure to go forward and to give more students the opportunity to experience Lampeter. It is not enough to cling to the survival raft of a few small courses. There has to be course development which mirrors the requirements of the 21st Century. Unfortunately Lampeter turned its back on the sciences after the War and it is now too late to start to compete in that market place and there certainly isn’t the investment available that this would require. But what about other areas which would fit the bill? It occurs to me that Law and Economics would be possibilities, as would Creative Writing and Art History. If Lampeter really wants to celebrate its Welsh identity in a meaningful way what about offering courses in Music or Rugby Management?  Some of these ideas may not be realistic but what is needed is imagination, ambition, courage and endeavour so that Lampeter goes forward and realises its true potential.

I also share your concerns about the lack of investment in student support services. It is depressing to look at the old hockey pitch in rack and ruin and to realise that Astro-Turf is an invention that seems to have passed Lampeter by. Surely the students, the town and even central Wales would benefit from the provision of really good facilities? The importance of good facilities for students is incredibly important in the area of student recruitment.

In summary and as I state in my article in ‘The Link:

 “There is still a place for the small, specialist institution where students can feel that they belong and matter. However, the institution needs to capture that loyalty and move on to the future, whilst taking the best of the past with it.” 

Many thanks, Bob, for keeping the debate going. Let’s hope that it is taken up through those Lampeter loyalists who care about these issues and that it brings some good to the dear old place. 
Gaudeamus semper

JOP  
